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  Services and Planning

CALL TO ORDER  The meeting was called to order at 2:20 pm.  The agenda was approved, with consideration of a faculty task force on concurrent enrollment added to new business, at the request of CSM President Mike Claire.  The minutes of Nov. 28, 2006 were approved.  Governing Council will not meet Feb. 13 so members can attend the all-campus meeting with the architects about bond issue construction.  Alain Cousin reported Mike Barkoff has resigned from his ASCSM position.  

PUBLIC COMMENT  Alain Cousin reported the statewide student senate dislikes the academic dishonesty policy ASCCC is developing.  The policy is supposed to help instructors identify cheating and confront students about it.  The students don’t agree with some of its guidelines, for example not allowing students to submit the same paper in two different courses.  The policy provides more rights for faculty than for students.  Jeremy pointed out when policies come before ASCCC there are often many competing resolutions, so the policy is far from a done deal.
PRESIDENT’S REPORT  Jeremy will give his reports in the context of new business items.
FACULTY APPOINTMENTS Rob Komas has resigned as Academic Senate vice president.  Diana Bennett has offered to serve, and is willing to take over as president in the future.  Jeremy will propose her as interim replacement for Rob when she arrives.  
Screening committee for Vice President of Instruction:  Jeremy reported his call for volunteers brought fourteen responses rather than the usual two or three.  Several had already served on such committees.  Governing Council felt there should be a new group, to spread the workload and bring fresh perspectives.    In the past, the senate president sent a list to the district from which they chose.  Members agreed with Jeremy that Governing Council should pick the faculty representatives on the committee, and the faculty co-chair.  Discussion followed on the composition of the committee.  Points included:  Have at most representative from each division, represent both transfer and non-transfer programs, include an adjunct, include people who have earned a position on the committee by being active in college affairs in the past, and select people who are knowledgeable, articulate, and work well with others.  The work of the committee will affect the direction of the college.  Alain argued for having two students on the screening committee, rather than the usual one.  Governing Council members appreciated the quality of all the people who volunteered to serve.   Governing Council approved the following faculty representatives: Elaine Burns, Laura Demsetz, Erin Scholnick, and, as faculty chair, Rich Castillo.
Math screening committee: Lloyd Davis, Cheryl Gregory, Bob Hasson, Rosemary Nurre, and Math/Science Dean Charlene Frontiera.  Rosemary agreed to serve after Lloyd reported the committee had been unable to find a non-math person.  Lloyd, Carlene and others spoke of the value of having the perspective of someone outside the program.  College Council has not yet approved the math position but is certain to do so.
NEW BUSINESS – SCHOLARSHIP OF TEACHING AND LEARNING (SoTL) COORDINATOR POSITION AND PROGRAM OUTLINE  Jeremy distributed a description of the proposed CSM SoTL coordinator position.  SoTL will not replace existing faculty development programs, which are aimed at discipline specific development.  SoTL is for professional development around the art of teaching.  The model comes from the Carnegie Foundation for the Advancement of Teaching, specifically the CASTL (Carnegie Academy for the Scholarship of Teaching and Learning) program.  Participating faculty are interested in pedagogy issues, and work on projects aligned with themes.  Their work includes research, making tie-ins with their classes, and perhaps writing papers and giving presentations off campus.  It is a nice opportunity for collaboration.  A number of institutions around the country are involved, including Maricopa Community College District in Arizona.  
A solo coordinator helps identify the themes that the college or district needs to work on, and puts out a call to faculty for projects touching the themes.  An example of a theme is technology assisted learning – how to use technology to do better what we do in the classroom.  Mike Claire agrees to give our solo coordinator six units released time, and each faculty participant three units, which is fairly robust.  Jeremy asked us to agree on a general structure and on what we want to work on.  If Mike and Grace approve our proposal, we will take it to AFT and ask if it fits their idea of professional development.  Jeremy said AFT President Ernie Rodriguez thinks it’s a very good idea.  Carlene said biology is doing similar things, with NSF funding.  She totally agrees with the concept, but wonders where the district will get the money.   Jeremy said he gave the proposal to Mike and Grace, and is assured funding will be from the district, not the college.  We knock on the district’s door to start, but it’s not the only source.   Members said the district has an obligation to support faculty development, and currently isn’t doing enough.  We want SoTL to augment, not compete with, what we already have.  We have a student population increasingly less and less ready for college level work.  More students come in at the developmental level.  That trend isn’t likely to change.  Positive steps to address that issue are needed to meet the needs of students.  We need to look at the art of teaching, and how to help students succeed without lowering standards.  
Vice Chancellor Jing Luan said Sue Harrison is heading up grants development for the district.  Grant money is soft money, used as seed money for projects.  When we see that a project can be institutionalized, we find money to sustain it.  Carnegie wants to encourage colleges to be creative and innovative.  The district couldn’t have pulled off the Carnegie foundation work.  We want the college to have enough money to kick off initiatives.  Not in the hopper is whether we can find money to pay for these positions into the future.  We seek ways to find money to engender initiatives to bring in other funding indirectly.  The district must be resource sensitive. We don’t yet have a concerted grant development effort at the district level.  Mike is telling us he recognizes it’s expensive.  Jeremy works on how projects will pay for themselves. Look at ways to increase faculty enthusiasm and skill sets.  That should attract students, help with retention, and thus more than pay for the program.  Faculty have good ideas, but there is no clear path for how faculty get released time to develop ideas.  We need to formalize appropriate relationships between faculty and administration.  The programs ought to be faculty driven.   Faculty will converse with administrators about general themes, and faculty will propose a host of different solutions.  To get the program up and running, just show how it will pay for itself.  Rosemary remarked SoTL addresses faculty burnout and could do a lot for faculty morale.  Lots of faculty are doing this kind of work without compensation, collectively making a massive effort which goes unappreciated.  We aren’t taking advantage of what faculty have learned.  There is no way to find out what others are doing.  Jeremy described himself as exothermic in enthusiasm: he absorbs from those around him.  He said there is no loop by which what we learn about what we do can be shared with others.  We need an environment in which that can happen.  

Dan said AFT has had no discussion of this.  His concern is how it will impact our longtime efforts to get more money into the professional development program, which is now based on 1 % of full-time faculty salaries.  Part-timers are eligible to participate in professional development activities, but we get no money based on the number of part-timers.  Dan is concerned SoTL will impact our ability to bring more money into professional development, and more importantly, that a three-person committee will determine the themes.  That seems too few to reflect the totality of interests of full-time faculty.  
Skyline and Canada have faculty development coordinators who gather and offer information about activities, but that is not as robust as this.  Carlene said it feels like we’re walking into an underfinanced situation, and underfinanced things don’t work.  She doesn’t want to see it put in place and wither away.  We might involve external funding, or the SMCCC Foundation.  Jeremy said he is sure our administration is willing to support the proposal.  We are now addressing whether it meets our needs.  We can make sure it will have ongoing funding, and work with the union to be sure our interests here don’t undermine our interests elsewhere.  On the three-person committee issue, Rosemary noted we have a hard time getting people to volunteer to do anything.  She suggested adding “initially” to the description of the three-person committee, so it could be expanded later.  The goal is to get faculty involved.  If we can get long term funding, this will help all of us do a better job.  Program development is now a dry well.  Dan said he is not focused on getting faculty involved in the committee, but in being sure the themes are what interest faculty.  Perhaps we could poll the faculty about themes.  Jim was concerned the assessment coordinator could skew the theme suggestions.  There are other things to focus on besides slo/assessment.  If we go forward with SoTL, be sure it’s not a substitute for disciplinary professional development, which hardly exists as it is.  It pays conference registration, but not travel and room and board.  Set SoTL up as the first of two proposals, the second expanding disciplinary professional development.
Jing said each college has identified a person responsible for resource development, grants, and professional development. He is looking forward to meeting with all three and Sue Harrison to hash out a plan.  He has pledged to the vice-presidents and academic senate that he has no desire to control the money, but is setting a goal to get x dollars.  The district has other funding sources.  Jing has been approached by the Hewlett foundation, and will meet with them in February.  Carlene reported math/science was awarded a grant from the Packard Foundation about five years ago, $50,000/year for three years for faculty curriculum development activities and a Scholars program.  We really need something like this for all faculty.  Has anybody researched what other schools are doing?  San Francisco State has a CTL.  How is it funded?  Community colleges should jump into this business.  We are where it’s really needed.  Jeremy asked Mike Claire to send him to a grant writing conference at San Jose State.  We need multiple grant writers on campus.  The first step is to have a program in place.  Jing said we’re absolutely getting there.  $50,000 will come from the state chancellor’s office.  We’ll get the money once we’ve identified our structure for using the money.  We have lots of external contacts to use when funding possibilities occur.  Jeremy noted SoTL is faculty driven.  On the committee, the Senate president and the assessment person are both faculty.  We need to find ways to broaden it.  We could look later at alternatives to that part of it.
Jeremy said assessment done right is about the scholarship of teaching and learning.  How do we identify what is good and bad?  Madeleine said SoTL is another branch of professional development.  What we have now covers individuals, is discipline specific, and offers short- and long-term professional development and sabbaticals.  SoTL funding wouldn’t come from the current professional development budget.  When she was on the professional development committee, Madeleine found people get confused about whom to ask for what.  Jeremy suggested taking the words “professional development” out of the descriptions, in favor of “SoTL.”  We are very focused on how we teach, more so than four year schools.  Teaching is a discipline to study.  Carlene suggested we use presidential innovation funds to have someone expand the SoTL proposal.  Carlene reported biology has put Cathy Kennedy on contract to work on the NSF grant, and is really impressed with her work.  She does this kind of thing for UC Berkeley, and she has a consulting firm.  She works closely with Milla McConnell-Tuite and Sandra Stefani Comerford.  Jeremy will approach Mike Claire about adding to her hours for this.  Jeremy would like to get someone in the coordinator position to fill out details.  
Jeremy reported CSM was selected as a Carnegie leadership campus for its work on learning communities.  A conference on this was right next to a conference on SoTL in Palo Alto, which brought the subject to our attention.  The idea is to look at teaching and learning as an area of scholarly research.  Not many community colleges are involved, but community colleges have pull at these conferences, since teaching is what we do well.  We help students turn the corner.  Carlene said we’ve been underfinanced so we don’t have time to quantify results, gather data, or publish.  Jim said we are teaching, trying to keep up to date in our fields, and now asked to study the profession of teaching, an area in which we are not experts.  Becoming experts in a completely different field takes time and energy.  Jeremy said the expectation is to give five people per semester released time to explore it.  Carlene cited the MASTEP (Math and Science Teacher Education Program) project, which had $5 million in NSF funding and $1 million from Silicon Valley, for six campuses: CSM, CCSF, SJCC, SJSU, SFSU, and Evergreen Valley College.  Faculty met Saturdays for workshops on assessment and evaluation.  It was a huge morale booster.  Some people never showed up, some people came occasionally, and a few core people never missed anything.  Those who don’t participate miss out.   
This will be addressed at our Feb. 27 meeting.  Jeremy wants to get alignment with AFT.  
NEW BUSINESS – EVALUATION OF ONLINE COURSES  Julie Sevastopoulos distributed drafts of revisions to the student feedback questionnaire for distance education courses and of the form for peer evaluation of instructors of online courses.  These were developed by Julie, Eric Brenner, Christine Roumbanis, and Romy Thiele.  Their first version, a slight rewording of the regular form, didn’t work because it didn’t cover enough about online courses.   For the second version, the committee drew on ASCCC state guidelines for good practices.  Napa Valley and Butte Colleges used these guidelines.  Governing Council approved a version of the evaluation tool last year, but its implementation has not been approved. Julie said we need to have it in place for our online classes.  We want online teachers to look at it for relevance.  The committee will take to AFT its recommendation on implementing evaluation.  
The committee worked with CSM Telecourse Coordinator Betty Fleming on the student feedback questionnaire.  They tried to keep four questions from each category, added a second page for questions specific to distance education courses, and got feedback from students.  The committee could reword the existing questionnaire, or completely rewrite it using ASCCC guidelines for good practices.  Madeleine suggested writing something new, including questions appropriate to all classes, e.g. on treating people fairly, and specifics for distance ed, e.g. do teachers get back to students, and do they follow the announced course pacing?  Can students get into Moodle or eCollege if those are used?   Julie said we can add additional online-related questions to the regular class survey.  Jeremy said surveys for hybrid courses are now conducted in class.  Jing characterized a hybrid class as a regular (“land-based”) class which uses email and such, but less than 50 % of the time.  These are evaluated using a land-based model.  Carlene said evaluation for the distance component is being implemented successfully.  Julie said best practices work well for on-campus courses.  Carlene and Madeleine asked about the nature and evaluation of online labs.  We can evaluate their faculty on such things as are you answering email, can people understand you, are you giving feedback?  Julie said hybrid course evaluations are not yet authorized.  Course evaluation, a Title 5 requirement, is separate from instructor evaluation.  Jeremy said as we move forward, and more emphasis is put on distance education and technologically assisted learning, being able to evaluate is important.  We need steps to get it implemented.  Julie said it would be great if more people, including online instructors, would go over the document line by line.  After AFT makes its suggestions, we will see it again.  Madeleine agreed to be on the subcommittee. Jeremy said identify the next steps, and what faculty feel would be most useful.  We approved it last year as a very good tool.  Julie pointed out this is for instructor evaluation, not course evaluation.  CTL people and administrators can suggest things to faculty, but faculty can do what they want.  Jing said fewer than 10% of the district’s 3500 courses are online or telecourses.  Madeleine said it seems straightforward to look at best practices.  Teresa, who is teaching an online course, said a faculty evaluation instrument is needed for tenure review purposes by this fall.  Some faculty on other campuses aren’t doing a good job – not answering their email, for example.  Julie said Chico has a beautiful multi-page rubric.
Madeleine suggested meeting with John Sewart and deciding who to include.  We need people who have taught online.  Jing said Grace and Ron Brown are working on guidelines for online and telecourse evaluation, and will consider instructor evaluation as well.  Jeremy said it is good to get this re-approved and implemented, and we will take it up at our next meeting, Feb. 27.  It would be great to implement it to get feedback on what is and isn’t working.  Madeleine added if it doesn’t work, redo it later.  Rewording the existing student questionnaire is tricky, since it affects everyone.  Jeremy thanked Julie and Madeleine.
FACULTY APPOINTMENTS – VICE PRESIDENT  MSU (O’Brien/Robertson) to appoint Diana Bennett vice-president for the rest of spring semester.    Members congratulated Diana and thanked her for accepting the position.
NEW BUSINESS – CAMPUS CONSTRUCTION Jeremy reported he appointed faculty members to five or six design-build teams last semester at the request of the bridging architects, to identify faculty needs on different projects, e.g. the new faculty office building and the wellness-workforce center.  There were lots of meetings.  The architects are putting together bridging documents specifying our needs, as reported to them by all constituencies.  Jeremy has asked for sections of the draft of that document so the groups can see whether they heard us.  So far participants have received only meeting notes.  In the past we’ve been asked for input, only to find when the new building opened some of our input wasn’t used.  On Feb. 13, the bridging architects will hold a campus forum about what they’re doing.  This meeting is for input, not to inform us of decisions they’ve already made.  Dan Kaplan reported having disconcerting experiences with architects and district people.  He made a long list for the bridging architects, only to be told by the district that doing so was inappropriate.  
Jeremy reported at some meetings participants, including the architects, were unclear on their roles and uncomfortable battles took place.  Jeremy took the problem to Mike Claire, emphasizing the need for professional conduct, and changes resulted which Jeremy hopes has solved the problem.  The construction people assert that every day we wait costs go up, e.g. due to overseas demand for steel and concrete.  We need to act with more speed than we’re comfortable with, a situation likely to persist for several years.
Diana said our experience was the architects weren’t listening to us.  It was hard to get our needs across.  Jeremy is concerned that the new projects have many more variables than, say, Building 36.  Dan asked whether we still have architecture faculty who could play a role.  Jeremy said we have a rich pool of past faculty leaders to draw on.  Although released time is available for this, it is hard to ask people to do this on top of other things.  Members suggested faculty who would be good.  
NEW BUSINESS – CONCURRENT ENROLLMENT  Jeremy called this a very exciting opportunity for us.  Our formal interaction with high schools has been mainly sending our faculty to teach our courses in the high schools, to fill holes in what the high schools cover.  We hope to expand interaction with high schools, both to develop FTES and to build bridges.  The chancellor sees this as a main goal.  The Board of Trustees is strongly behind it, but is waiting for feedback.  We need a faculty task force to look at a new style of concurrent enrollment – offering at local high schools, as CSM courses, AP courses taught by their teachers.  Students can get specific course credit without having to wait for an AP score.  Jeremy asked that the high school teachers meet our minimum quals, rather than being granted equivalence, and that their courses articulate with ours.  We need to have conversations with lead faculty in several high school districts, including about whether this would be good for the students and whether there are big impasses, then go to our district.  Dan attended a board study session on this.  There are union contractual issues for both high school and college faculty.  At the study session, high school senior administrators asserted their faculty unions were on board, but to his chagrin Dan later found out the high school faculty unions knew nothing about it.  Another issue is how this will affect high school GPAs, in which AP courses are weighted more heavily.  Dan asked Jing for a task force two months ago, and is only now getting it.  Jeremy has said we ought to be sure we’re on the same page in terms of curriculum before involving the unions, but now Dan and Jeremy favor doing it together.  Eileen spoke of this building up enrollment from local high schools.  Madeleine and Carlene emphasized students will get specific course credit, not just units.  Jeremy described himself as a big fan of more formal interactions with local high schools, and suggested forming a group of faculty who are open to the idea.  Jing noted we must do articulation regardless.  He said there are three types of concurrent education: students take classes here, or attend Middle College High School, or (as directed by the grand jury) we offer our classes at high school sites.  Each high school district has its own needs and situations.  A single committee can do our internal work, but it’s hard for it to communicate with three high school districts.  Carlene noted Serra and Notre Dame High Schools also have AP programs.  Jeremy is setting up an articulation task force.  Governing Council members suggested possible participants.  .  
NEW BUSINESS – TIME EXTENSION FOR TTh CLASSES  Adding five minutes to each session of a Tuesday-Thursday class works for fall semester, but goes a little over the per-unit limit in spring.  Discussion continues among district, union, and senate.  Faculty are concerned that MWF and TTh classes with different numbers of minutes will be out of synch.  Perhaps we could also reexamine the 15-week calendar and the possibility of starting after Labor Day.  

ADJOURNMENT The meeting was adjourned at 4:25 pm.  The next meeting will be Feb. 27, 2007.  












